
Exams and assessments in the months
ahead

Introduction
I understand how difficult life has been for students, their parents and
carers, and teachers this year. Many have had to self-isolate. Students have
missed different amounts of teaching and learning time up and down the
country. Teachers, school and college leaders have had to work in truly
exceptional circumstances, teaching students both in school or college and at
home, getting them ready for GCSE, AS and A level exams next summer, and for
assessments and exams for vocational and technical qualifications. Parents
have had to juggle working and home schooling.

I do not doubt how unrelenting and demanding this has been since the start of
the pandemic. And I suspect it will continue to be challenging for some time
as the impact of the pandemic washes through the education system.

At Ofqual, we have been working hard to look at different options for the
forthcoming exams and assessments. We have been listening to students,
parents, teachers, school and college leaders and training providers. We have
been working with the Department for Education, the exam boards and awarding
organisations. We have been speaking to universities and colleges, equality
organisations, subject associations and teacher representatives.

Why exams are the fairest
So, while there are many uncertainties that we all face in the months ahead,
I thought I would set down what we at Ofqual are proposing and why. First, I
need to say quite clearly that we got it wrong last summer and we are sorry.
Like other regulators across the UK, and with the best intentions, we worked
with school and college leaders, the government and others to build a
substitute for exams in a pandemic.

But it was not acceptable for a student to be denied the chance to show what
they know, understand and can do, and instead to be given grades that the
system thought they deserved. Summer 2020 showed us the importance of exams
and external assessments. Despite every effort and every good intention,
other ways of assessing students are likely to be less fair.

We firmly support exams going ahead next summer. Exams allow each student to
show what they know and understand from the curriculum and, importantly,
everyone has the same chance to show what they know. They are asked the same
questions, at the same time, and they are marked in the same way. And marked
anonymously.

Research suggests that when we assess students using a different method, bias
can creep in. That is not always the case, but the result can be that bright
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students from disadvantaged backgrounds or students with special educational
needs or disabilities suffer the most.

If teachers were to allocate grades this summer instead, they could, for
example, assume that students who have been away from school would not do
very well, when that may not be the case for everyone. It will be different
for each student. Exams can allow students to pull it out of the bag.

Let us not forget, many students taking exams in summer 2021 will be nearly
two-thirds through their courses by now. And while we have heard that some
are anxious, we have heard from others who are keen to show what they can do
in an exam.

I know that students have felt huge pressure this term, as have their
teachers. There were some things we were able to agree early that will have
helped – changes to how content is assessed in GCSE history and ancient
history, to help teachers and students cover that content in appropriate
depth. Changes to GCSE English literature, so that students are assessed on
one fewer text than usual. Changes to fieldwork in a number of subjects and
speaking assessments for GCSE modern foreign languages. More use of remote
assessment and simulation of skills, and increased assessment windows in
vocational qualifications. This has eased the pressure on many students and
teachers. But we need more.

Grading
We know how important grades are, and that people carry them with them their
whole lives. We need to be as fair to students as we can be in summer 2021.
Summer 2020 results were unique, not just in how they were derived but in
relation to the levels of achievement recorded, when compared to previous
years. Overall, A level A and A* grades were up by 13 percentage points and
GCSE grade 4 and above by 9 percentage points.

We have decided to carry forward the overall level of generosity from 2020
through to summer 2021. This is a big step that we hope recognises the
disruption and lost learning caused by the pandemic at an overall, national
level.

What does this decision mean for students? It is likely that students
studying GCSEs, AS and A levels will not need to demonstrate the same level
of performance in summer 2021 as in previous years to get a particular grade.
But in general, this means that students in 2021 have as much chance of
getting a grade A or a grade 4 as they did in 2020. We took a similar
approach to account for dips in learning in the early years of new GCSEs. We
and exam boards have the tools, and the experience to do this fairly.

We have decided on this radical step because we know that the pandemic has
affected students and their studies deeply, and that it continues to do so.
Some students in 2021 will be competing for higher education places or jobs
with 2020 students, whose grades across the board were a lot higher than in
2019. Fairness matters.



All subjects will be generous to the same extent. For example, students
taking biology will not be in a more advantageous position than students
taking history. What we saw in summer 2020 was that certain subjects, such as
music, received higher grades overall than other subjects, and to continue to
maintain those differences would be unfair.

How will we do this?
Grading (also called awarding) takes place after exams have been sat, and
after all the students’ papers have been marked. Exam boards total the marks
across all papers and any non-exam assessment, so that each student has an
overall mark. Grading is the final step in the process.

Grade boundaries – the lowest mark needed for a particular grade – are set by
senior examiners. In a normal year, they aim to set a boundary that reflects
a similar quality of work as previous years. That might mean looking at the
quality of essays in English literature or history, or the extent to which a
student can tackle the most complex problems in maths.

Next summer, we will regulate so that each exam board uses prior attainment
data (from national key stage 2 or GCSE data) to identify grade boundaries to
produce overall outcomes in line with 2020. Senior examiners will review
student work at those grade boundaries – to make sure boundaries are not too
low or too close together. Then the final grade boundaries will be set and
applied to all students.

As we oversee awarding, we will be keeping a close eye on how acceptable
those grade boundary positions will be, as we need to make sure the public
can be confident that the grades are credible. We cannot bend exams out of
shape too much, or they become meaningless.

You can read more about the detail of how we’ll do this in the advice we gave
to the Secretary of State for Education.

Adapting exams
We do not yet know the extent to which students taking their exams next
summer will have had their education disrupted by the pandemic. But we know
that some students will find the prospect of taking exams next summer
daunting, and some will feel less well prepared than others because of the
disruption they have experienced.

We considered a range of ways to adapt exams. These adaptions are in addition
to those announced in August 2020. None of these options are straightforward.
Each has pros and cons, and each might affect particular groups of students.

We propose giving students and schools advance notice in most subjects of
some of the topic areas that will come up in the exam ahead of the exam
itself. This will allow revision and teaching to be more focused, without
unduly undermining the validity of exams. It means students can get their
heads down and use their study time as best they can. We anticipate being
able to pre-announce the subjects and topics in January 2021.
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This is another radical step. The content of exams is usually highly
confidential, and we take great pains to make sure that exam papers are held
securely before those exams are taken. The questions themselves will not be
revealed, but the broad topic or content area. We think this will allow
students who are behind to feel more confident about their ability to catch
up. We will, though, want to make sure that this will be designed in a way
that answers cannot simply be memorised or regurgitated. What a miserable
form of education that would be.

For some subjects, there could be additional support materials for use in the
exam, such as formula sheets. All of these possible adaptations would apply
to all students taking the qualifications, regardless of how much their
education has been affected by the pandemic.

Teachers and students will be able to use the remaining time before exams
most effectively, so this should benefit those most affected by learning
loss.

Some have suggested more optionality in exams. This could mean a wider choice
of questions on exam papers – a greater choice of topics, for example. This
sounds appealing, but sadly the evidence is that disadvantaged or less well-
prepared students often make poor question choices. And it is near impossible
to set optional questions at a precisely comparable level of difficulty. This
can result in some students having to meet a higher standard than other
students, which is clearly unfair. We have recently published our research
into optionality in the context of the 2021 summer exam series.

Alternatively, some have suggested students could be allowed to drop a paper
in a particular subject. Many subjects have two or three papers in each
series. But this is also not as straightforward as it sounds. The four exam
board specifications are often structured differently, so dropping a paper
can have a differential impact depending on the exam board. That creates an
uneven playing field and is simply not fair.

Relying on significantly less assessment than in normal years (i.e. cutting
down the number of exam papers or assessments a student takes in a particular
subject) could also reduce the reliability of grading – the chances of a
student getting the grade they deserve. This can happen particularly in those
subjects with more subjective marking, such as sociology, or where quite
different skills or content are assessed in each component. Combined science,
for example, has biology, chemistry and physics papers for some
specifications. Other specifications have papers that bring together the
content across the three sciences. And in a summer when we might expect more
students than usual to miss one of their papers due to illness or self-
isolation, it increases the risk that a student might miss all assessments in
a subject.

So, in effect, introducing more optionality could introduce more problems
than it would solve. Pre-announcement of exam content is a less risky
approach and has the same advantages. Like optionality, it allows teachers
and students to focus in on areas of the curriculum but in a fairer way. It
is also important to keep exams as familiar as possible for students and
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teachers – changes can sometimes make exams harder and more stressful.

Lost learning
I would like to say more about learning loss, and how to help students who
may have lost more learning time than others – differential learning loss.
There is not a simple solution. Exams and grading cannot fix the different
levels of learning loss by themselves. That is not what they are for and it
is not what they do. Instead the answers lie outside the exam hall.

While the measures set out above should help, higher and further education
have a part to play. That is why we have been speaking to the university and
further education sector about how they will interpret next summer’s results
when they are offering places to students. It is important that users of
qualification results understand that some students would have done better if
the pandemic had not occurred and they will want to take that context into
account in making decisions.

We welcome the government setting up an expert advisory group to look more
closely at this, and how to reduce or mitigate the differential effects on
student learning.

We have ruled out the suggestion of regional grading – setting different
grade boundaries for different regions of the country. That would create
different kinds of unfairness because the experience within regions is not
universal. Even in areas with high infection rates, there are schools where
students have access to high quality remote learning, and some schools report
not being behind at all.

Similarly, in less affected areas, there are students who will be further
behind than many students in worse affected areas because they have been
self-isolating with minimal remote learning in an environment that is not
conducive to learning. And there will be students on the boundaries between
regions who will have similar experiences but who would be graded via
different grade boundaries. That is just not fair.

Some will ask why teacher assessment is not figuring more prominently. If
teachers were to assess students and suggest a grade that students might have
been expected to achieve in an exam, it still would not make up for that lost
learning. And, as the summer of 2020 showed us, moderating teacher
assessments fairly is difficult to do in a way that commands the confidence
of parents and students.

Contingency arrangements
We welcome the government’s commitment to GCSE, AS and A level exams going
ahead next summer, and we have been working with officials at the Department
for Education to look at the options open to government to mitigate for the
impact of the pandemic.

The Department for Education has set out the details of these arrangements to
make sure that as many students as possible can take exams and assessments.
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Exam boards are working hard on these arrangements.

We will regulate exam boards to deliver a contingency exam series that will
take place immediately after the main exam series – so, a little later than
the main timetable – to give those students who were not able to take their
exams the first time round another opportunity to do so. There are risks
involved, but it is important to make sure that those who miss an exam
through no fault of their own can still get a qualification and we think this
is the fairest way.

We do not, for example, want students next year to have to put their lives on
hold and wait until the autumn to take an exam. We want them to be able to
progress to the next stage of their lives along with their peers.

The students we spoke to preferred the idea of a contingency exam series held
after the main exam series to holding early exams. They felt it would give
them as much time as possible to catch up on lost learning.

None of us has a crystal ball, and we cannot say what will happen for sure
over the coming months, so we will put plans in place to respond to further
disruption.

Mocks
Some have suggested a full series of mocks should be carried out in the
spring so that students have a grade they can bank. But that is not really
what mocks are for. Each school will use them in a slightly different way –
sometimes they are used to find out what students do not know so that you can
knuckle down and revise better before the actual exams. Some mocks are done
very early in the year and administering them takes valuable time that could
be used for teaching.

Students whose education has been the most disrupted need the most time to
catch up. We are not sure they would appreciate early spring mocks.

Vocational, technical and other qualifications
A number of changes have already been made in vocational, technical and other
qualifications to help mitigate the effects of the pandemic. A wide range of
adaptions have been put in place and are being used, with many assessments
already underway and continuing through the year. But a key principle is that
students taking these qualifications are not disadvantaged compared to their
peers taking GCSEs, AS and A levels, and we recognise that further changes
may be needed.

We expect some awarding organisations will make further adaptations in light
of the decision by the Department for Education to permit a reduction of the
number of assessments for some Performance Table qualifications.

Where vocational, technical and other general qualifications have similar
structures as GCSEs, AS and A levels and the same progression routes into
higher and further education or into work, many of the measures discussed



above will be appropriate; for other qualifications, different adaptations
will be suitable. Awarding organisations will need to decide what is most
appropriate for their qualifications, and we are encouraging them to think as
broadly as possible.

Conclusion
This is a complex picture with many thousands of qualifications being taken
in the coming months. We will also look at what happens beyond 2021 and at
the system for England in the longer term.

You can be sure that Ofqual will work with the government, exam boards,
awarding organisations and the education sector to put arrangements for next
summer in place, and to make sure students, parents and teachers are informed
about the detail at the earliest possibility.

We will carry on listening. We will post updates on our website and carry out
a programme of communications between now and next summer so that everyone
has the information they need.

We are still in the middle of a pandemic. 2021 will again be an exceptional
year but we are determined to achieve the best possible outcomes for each and
every student.


